Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held on February 8, 2011
Present:
Mayor:  Brian Mielke



Council Members:  Josh Lee, Adam Strain, Alan Ralston, Joan Perron

Also Present:
City Attorney Tom Lehmann, City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Brian Mielke opened the public meeting at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes:  It was moved (Ralston/ Lee) to approve the January 10, 2011 minutes as presented.  Passed 4-0.  Perron Abstained.

Approval of Agenda:  Motioned by Perron, seconded by Strain to approve the agenda with the following additions:

3a. Reappointment of BDM as City Engineer for the City of Mendota

3b. Dave Walia presenting Axel’s stormwater plan for parking lot.
3c. Lisa Henning and Vince Markell with CDA to discuss CDBG grant

Passed 5-0.

Treasurer’s Report:  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Strain to accept the Treasurer’s Report as presented and pay the following disbursements with the addition of the Xcel Energy bill of $371.72.  Passed 5-0.

General Fund:
Met Council—Monthly Wastewater Charge for Feb
$   1,384.27

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney Fees for Jan.

$   2,000.00

Kim Perron—Snow Removal



$      832.50

City of Mendota Heights—Police and Fire Feb.
$  8,343.11

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals

$     140.00

Xcel Energy—Street Lights



$     371.72

Jennifer Bruestle—Copies/Phone Service/Postage
$     116.06

PERA—For January




$     130.00

Aggregate Industries—Inv. 2011931


$     634.30

Mid-Northern Electric
--$2700/ $3175

$  5,875.00

Kim Perron—Snow Removal for Elec. Poles

$     355.00

League of MN Cities—Conf. for newly elec. offic.
$     570.00

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary


$  1,000.00

Enterprise Fund:
Xcel Energy—park lights 12/22-1/25/11

$       10.32

It was moved (Perron/Lee) to approve the transfer of $1,384.27 from the Sewer Fund to the General Fund for the monthly wastewater fee to Metropolitan Council, as well as a transfer from the Money Market Fund to the General Fund for $10,000.00 to maintain the General Fund balance.  Passed 5-0.

Reappointment of City Engineer:  Brian Miller with BDM Consulting Engineers informed the newly elected City Council Members of the long relationship he has had with the City of Mendota as City Engineer.  Brian Miller began a working relationship with the City of Mendota approximately 17-19 years ago.  Brian Miller stated he was involved with many projects with Mendota, such as the water main extension, Lucky’s 13 Pub tear down and reconstruction project, Windy Ridge Development, VFW improvements, modification to roof drains at the Sibley Historical Site, I/I reduction program, working with the DNR restrictions regarding building on the bluff line as well as the setbacks on Windy Ridge.  Currently, Jon Herdegen has been taking a lead role with the City to keep costs down.  Brian Miller stated it is typical for a City to incur costs associated with a project. The City can then either absorb the costs associated with the project or pass them on to the developer.  When asked by Mayor Mielke what the anticipated stormwater review costs would be for Axel’s stormwater plan, Brian Miller stated BDM would look at the drainage calculations and review the site plan for Axel’s parking lot.  Brian Miller estimated it would take 2-4 hours, or $500.00 to review the stormwater plan.  If BDM needed to make revisions to Axel’s stormwater plan, there may be additional costs associated with the revisions.  Brian Miller also responded to Tom Lehmann stating if the City is not upholding the stormwater design standards, then the City could run themselves into a liability issue.  Brian Miller responded to the Council’s question regarding the two invoices from December and January.  Brian Miller stated BDM was acting on the City’s behalf during telephone conversations and meeting with Axel’s to discuss their stormwater plan proposal.  Brian Miller informed Council BDM does not involve itself with private entities with the City, and therefore did not charge the City for the costs associated with the stormwater plan estimates.  Motioned by Perron, seconded by Lee to appoint BDM Consulting Engineers as City Engineer for 2011.  Passed 5-0.
Dave Walia with Axel’s presenting the stormwater plan for parking lot:  Dave Walia stated Axel’s has engaged Les Mattefy of Mattefy Engineering to complete the stormwater plan for the proposed parking lot.  Dave Walia stated Axel’s is currently non-compliant with the City Code regarding the required number of parking spaces.  In order to become compliant, Axel’s has been renting parking space for the VFW.  Les Mattefy requested the Council grant a variance to eliminate the 6’ side setback between the parking lot and the residence located at 1332 Highway 13, in order to accommodate the infiltration pond as well as more parking spaces.  Also, Les Mattefy proposes an infiltration pond that does not require a 10:1 slope, instead of the wet pond outlined in the City Code.  Brian Miller of BDM stated if Axel’s is providing a capture pond as opposed to a wet pond, then the 10:1 ratio would not be required because large ponding would not be occurring due to infiltration.  The stormwater plan would need to consider 24-36 hours for infiltration to occur.  Les Mattefy also presented an underground storage facility consisting of pipe filled with rock to allow for infiltration.  This would not be Axel’s first choice due to costs associated with the project, but would be an option that will be available.  Les Mattefy inquired if Axel’s would be responsible for retention of the existing lot they are purchasing, or for the existing run-off that is collecting on the property.  Brian Miller stated Axel’s will have to account for the existing run-off for the new impervious surface.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann informed Council the neighbors would need to be contacted, and a public hearing would need to be held before a variance for the setback could take place.  Also, City Attorney Tom Lehmann stated a bond will need to be posted by Axel’s as outlined in the City Code as it relates to the approval of a stormwater plan (Sec. 809.07, 7.4).
Lisa Henning and Vince Markell with CDA to discuss CDBG grant:  Lisa Henning stated a 12’ X 14’ storage facility, placed on a concrete foundation with a wooden platform could be constructed for a total cost of approximately $5,000.00.  This cost could increase based on upgrades for the front doors, door hinges, addition of windows, as well as the placement of a bench on the front of the structure.  The Council is in agreement to have Lisa Henning begin the process of developing an FRP (request for proposals) to be provided to qualified applicants to begin the bidding process.
Lisa Henning provided three types of playground equipment to be installed in Veteran’s Park.  All three options include site preparation, which involves removing existing sand and mulch, and the installation of 9’ of wood fiber with proper drainage ($10,0000), installation of playground equipment ($3,300), and the park equipment ($10,700)

Lisa Henning stated volunteers could provide the site preparation and grading components in order to bring the costs down.  There would, however, need to be an accessible path to the playground, as well as a handicap parking space with a sign placed near the path.  This space would have to have, at a maximum, a 2% grade.

In Addition, the City submitted a grant to the CDA in the amount of $20,000 for road improvements to D Street.  Lisa Henning, after consulting with a county engineer, stated the road improvements to D Street may exceed $20,000.  Her estimate for the road improvement is $30,000 to pave the road, with $7,500 in engineering costs.

Lisa Henning provided the Council with two options for the remaining $24,000.00 of the CDBG grant.

Option 1.  Repair steps leading to the park by the gazebo, increase spending for the storage facility, and direct the remaining money (including the $20,000 from the 2011 grant application) toward improving the playground.
Option 2:  Increase spending for the storage facility and direct the remaining amount (including the $20,000 from the 2011 grant application) toward the paving of D Street.

The Council stated their opinion for the record:

Josh Lee—Park

Adam Strain—Road

Alan Ralston—Road

Brian Mielke—Road

Joan Perron—Abstain

The Council will make a final decision during the March 8, 2011 Council Meeting and will notify Lisa Henning of their decision.

Approve Liquor Licenses:  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Strain to approve the 2011 Liquor Licenses for the following establishments:

Go Grocery Go!—Off-Sale Liquor License

VFW—Club Liquor License

Lucky’s 13 Pub—On-Sale Liquor License

Axel’s—On-Sale Liquor License

Passed 5-0.

Public Comment:  Public comment opened at 9:00 p.m.  Don Collier stated next month the City Council Meeting will take place at the VFW downstairs due to the garage sale being held upstairs during the month of March.

Public comment closed at 9:01 p.m.

Council Comment:
Councilmember Lee:  No comment

Councilmember Strain:  Councilmember Strain stated he contacted the Mendota Heights Police Department regarding parking issues at Lucky’s 13 Pub on two separate occasions.  On the first occasion, the police officer went inside Lucky’s 13 Pub to notify patrons to move their cars blocking the roadway.  After two hours Councilmember Strain stated the cars had not been moved, and the cars had not been ticketed.  On the second occasion Councilmember Strain stated the police officer had ticketed the vehicles.  Also, Councilmember Strain stated Lucky’s should be required to remove the snow from the roadway in order to allow cars more room to maneuver up the hill on 2nd Street.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann will notify Chief Aschenbrenner the police officers do not need to enter the building.  Instead, the officers can immediately issue a citation.  Mayor Mielke requested City Clerk Bruestle to send a letter to Lucky’s 13 Pub informing them of this policy.
Councilmember Ralston:  Councilmember Ralston requested City Clerk Bruestle to include an announcement in the next City Newsletter indicating an opening for a citizen representative on the NDC4 Cable Commission.

Mayor Mielke:  Mayor Mielke stated the City mail is available for review.  Also, Mayor Mielke would like to schedule a City clean-up day for Saturday, April 30th.  City Clerk Bruestle will contact T & T to determine the costs associated with two dumpsters for a City wide clean up.  City Clerk Bruestle will also contact Benson Metals to determine if they will be available to collect appliances during the clean up day.

Councilmember Perron:  No comment

Staff Comment:
City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  City Attorney Tom Lehmann requested Council keep Building Official Russ Wahl in our prayers.  Building Official Russ Wahl has a spot on his lung and will have a biopsy performed on Tuesday to determine if the spot is cancerous.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Clerk Bruestle informed the Council there is a state statute mandating cities with a combined Clerk/Treasurer position to have an audit performed every year.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann informed Clerk Bruestle that the positions are not combined.  Also, Clerk Bruestle inquired if the Council would like to maintain the current Conditional Use Permit schedule of April for renewals.  The Council was in agreement to keep the current schedule.  Clerk Bruestle informed Council the electrical poles in Veteran’s Park are repaired and in working order; however, the conduit running from the panel to the gazebo will need to be replaced in the spring.  Garrett Bruestle will be available to volunteer his services for this project.

There being no further business, it was moved (Ralston/ Strain) to adjourn the meeting at 9:23 p.m.  Passed 5-0.
